

Are overwhelmed health systems an inevitable consequence of covid-19? Experiences from China, Thailand, and New York State

Drawing on international experiences, **Viroj Tangcharoensathien and colleagues** argue that immediate extensive action to contain local transmission of new infectious diseases protects health systems from being overwhelmed

In January 2021, a year after the covid-19 epidemic began in China, the number of active cases in the US (8.45 million) was placing significant strain on the US health system. This compared with just 443 cases in China and 4847 in Thailand. By 6 January 2021, the US had reported 21.8 million cases of covid-19 and 369 443 deaths, while China had 87 215 cases and 4634 deaths and Thailand 9331 cases and 66 deaths.¹ The cases per million population in the US (65 722), China (61), and Thailand (134), and the death rate per million (1113, 3, and 0.9, respectively) reflect large variations in responses to the epidemic.

Analysis of the responses in these three settings and comparison with the World Health Organization's recommended actions shows their effect on health delivery systems and provides lessons on how to protect health systems from being

overwhelmed by covid-19 and future emerging infectious diseases.

China and Thailand locate prime responsibility for outbreak management at central level and have a national homogeneous policy response with implementation through provincial authorities. However, the state federal system in the US has resulted in large variations in covid-19 responses across states. For this reason we have compared the two countries with one US state—New York State, which was the initial epicentre of the US epidemic. By January 2021, New York State with a population of 19.5 million had reported a total of 1 098 725 cases, with 38 879 deaths and 573 358 active cases.

WHO recommended action

The value of WHO recommendations on covid-19 responses has been affirmed by countries' implementation experiences.^{2,3} The responses can be categorised into three groups:

- Preventing local transmission through social and public health measures— notably use of face masks and physical distancing in public spaces,⁴ testing to identify cases, contact tracing, quarantine of affected persons, treatment of severe cases, and preventing hospital acquired covid-19
- Ensuring and mobilising sufficient physical, human, and financial resources to perform public health functions and provide access to clinical services to minimise mortality while maintaining other essential health services
- Governance arrangements, especially whole government orchestrated actions on pandemic management and risk communication with citizens.

WHO recommendations on physical distancing and use of masks are based

on systematic review and meta-analysis.⁵ Masks are not just for self-protection but also protect others by blocking respiratory droplets from infected asymptomatic people.⁶ The high proportion of people with positive results who are asymptomatic—50-75% of those identified through population screening in Italy⁷ and 78% in China⁸—supports the use of masks to prevent spread.⁹ In a study in 20 614 asymptomatic healthcare workers, use of any mask reduced risk of infection compared with no mask use (odds ratio 0.58, 95% confidence interval 0.50 to 0.66).¹⁰

Preventing local transmission

At the early stage of the epidemic, the Chinese and Thai governments applied public health measures,¹¹ notably the use of face masks (table 1).¹² Masks are mandatory in public spaces in China¹³ but not Thailand, although its citizens have a high level of awareness and adherence. Physical distancing, hand hygiene, and improved ventilation in living spaces are enforced through a whole society approach with high compliance in China and Thailand; these practices varied across states in the US.

Thai and Chinese governments applied strict measures to test, trace, and quarantine, but practices in New York State were not as rigorous. Active case finding was guided by epidemiological evidence in Thailand and China but varies across states in US. Thailand has been training field epidemiologists since 1980,¹⁴ and had over 1000 surveillance and rapid response teams nationwide, responsible for public health measures. It monitored citizens' preventive behaviour (use of face masks, hand hygiene, physical distancing) through weekly online surveys between April and December 2020 with results reported to the government and general public.

In New York State, the first covid-19 case was reported on 29 February 2020 and

KEY MESSAGES

- Rapid increase in covid-19 cases seriously disrupts health delivery systems, creates stress in the health workforce, limits access to hospital services, and increases mortality
- Country evidence shows that infection of covid-19 can be contained at very early stage of the epidemic through public health measures such as use of face masks and physical distancing
- Cross-sectoral coordinated action and an effective test, trace, quarantine, and treatment system for covid-19 patients are also vital
- Effective governance is needed to ensure citizen adherence to public health measures and social interventions that are key to protect health delivery systems from disruption

Table 1 | Summary of policy responses to covid-19 and their effect in China, Thailand, and New York State

	China	Thailand	New York State
Use of face masks and physical distancing	Mandatory in public areas with high adherence	Voluntary and high adherence	Partial implementation with large variations across states
Restriction of domestic travel and social gatherings	No state of emergency introduced, but high compliance with stay at home policy	State of emergency declared; high level of compliance with stay at home	Belated state of emergency introduced two weeks after the first cases, resulting in large surge of cases
Restriction of inbound international arrivals	Mandatory test and state quarantine for all travellers	Mandatory state quarantine for all arrivals	US introduced international travel restriction
Test, trace, quarantine	Rigorous implementation and mandatory quarantine of positive cases	Scaled up laboratory capacity, strong capacity on surveillance and rapid responses, and mandatory quarantine	Initial limitation in laboratory capacity, contact tracing not rigorously implemented, self quarantine at home may not prevent spreading
Availability of PPE	Self reliance through local production	Initial shortage but rectified by scaling up local production	Critical shortage, reliance on suppliers from other countries
Treatment and access to care	Access is facilitated by universal health coverage, plus additional budget allocation; no supply side constraints when cases are brought under control	Universal coverage grants full access, plus additional budget allocation, treatment is free for all Thais and non-Thais	Federal government pays doctors and hospitals for the uninsured at Medicare rates but balance billing not allowed; long queues and limited access
Mobilising surge capacity and critical resources	Central government provides substantial resources to support Wuhan responses	Cases are few and within resource capacity of each province	Inadequate federal government support to state's mitigation efforts
Governance and public communication	Effective whole government approach; daily update and high trust in the population	Whole government responses led by prime minister, effective daily communication builds trust and gains citizen adherence to measures	Conflicting announcements between governor and mayor; generally inconsistent, insufficient, and confused public messaging in US
Effect on transmission	Local transmission contained to less than two digits by March 2020; volume of covid-19 patients did not overwhelm the health system	Local transmission contained to two digits by May 2020; case load did not disrupt health system	Daily cases contained to less than 1000 by June 2020, but the large number of patients disrupts health systems

the first death on 11 March.¹⁵ The state's response was limited by its laboratory testing capacity and the initial guidance to focus testing on people with a history of exposure, as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Information from its surveillance of emergency department visits showed influenza-like illnesses were on the rise, raising the spectre of community spread.¹⁶

New York State implemented the usual public health measures. A communications campaign emphasised hand washing and social distancing, which the city mayor modelled in his conduct of business. Public messages urged people to stay home if symptomatic (eg, fever and cough) and to seek testing if ill. A contact tracing system was implemented¹⁷ with considerable support offered to people recommended to self-quarantine, though adherence is not known. New York's responses in term of contact tracing and quarantine were not as systematic and rigorous as in Thailand and China, as shown by the rapid spread of infection.

Population use of face masks was 95% in Thailand¹⁸ and China.¹⁹ Despite the US surgeon general and CDC advice that everyone should wear a mask, it was up to state and local governments to issue mandates, and not all did so. By July 2020, 72% of US states had mandated the use of masks in public places,²⁰ but on average, only 59% of US citizens reported always

wearing a mask when leaving home, with large geographical variation reflecting differences in disease risk and politics.²¹

On 13 March, with 95 confirmed covid-19 cases but far more suspected,²² the New York mayor announced a state of emergency, limiting gatherings and urging work from home where possible. It was two full weeks after the first confirmed case before public health authorities acted to limit population movement by closing restaurants, bars, and schools. They also further limited public gatherings, effectively beginning an economic shutdown. The Thai government declared a state of emergency nationwide on 25 March, eight weeks after the first confirmed local transmission, which triggered prompt interventions such as a stay at home policy, physical distancing, scaled-up local private sector production of face masks and other protective equipment (PPE), closure of all public venues, and a curfew between 2200 and 0400 to prevent all social gatherings. Though China did not declare a state of emergency, the government encouraged a stay at home policy, discouraged mass gatherings, cancelled or postponed large public events, and closed schools, universities, government offices, libraries, museums, and factories.²³

To respond to demand spikes for N95 and face masks and given the global shortage, the Thai private sector constructed a new factory in a month and supplied free N95 masks to health facilities. China also scaled

up daily production of N95 and non-N95 masks, from 13 000 and 5.86 million, respectively, in February to 5 and 200 million by April. China had 1266 certified PCR laboratories nationwide, while Thailand scaled up from 80 laboratories in April to 244 in September. The US had a critical shortage of face masks, including N95, as the country relied on contractors and suppliers from low and middle income countries.²⁴

Although there are no comparable data on population movement, such as mobile device location across the three settings, China and Thailand introduced policies that discouraged domestic travel while practice varied across US states. New York State implemented travel restrictions that required quarantine on arrival to the state from certain jurisdictions. All three countries introduced restrictions on international travel (table 1). By June 2020, the infection had not spread to other provinces in China except for some small outbreaks in Beijing, Liaoning, and Xinjiang. Thailand stopped local transmission by 25 May 2020; subsequent infections have been mainly in international arrivals detected during the 14 day mandatory quarantine, though in December 2020 there was a second surge of local transmissions. New York State brought down the number of cases by the end of May 2020, but there were still around 1000 cases a day between June and September and cases rose again at the

end of the year, from 3000 cases a day in October to 12 000 in December.

Mobilising resources

The Chinese government mobilised 346 medical teams—a total of 42 600 medical staff and 900 public health professionals—to support Wuhan city and Hubei province. Two new hospitals were rapidly constructed to provide an extra 2600 beds while 16 mobile cabin hospitals with 14 000 beds were designated for mandatory quarantine of patients with mild disease.²⁵

Thailand's cases were similarly concentrated; the top 10 affected provinces had 87% of total cases, prompting the public health ministry to mobilise surge capacity of intensive care bed and specialists, though they were eventually not fully needed. Pressure on health facilities in Bangkok at the peak of the epidemic triggered the development, in consultation with stakeholders, of a “rationing protocol”²⁶ which was eventually not applied as demand for critical resources was small.

In New York City, mobilisation efforts were more fragmented. A non-profit organisation set up hospital beds in a convention centre and a medical tent in the city's Central Park. Volunteer health workers came from other jurisdictions. The public and private hospital systems sought to collaborate to rationalise access to critical resources such as intensive care beds and ventilators^{27 28} when numbers of covid-19 patients rose exponentially and demand exceeded capacity.²⁹ Evidence shows lack of federal government support to the New York State's mitigation efforts, in a context of the politicisation of covid-19 responses in the US and conflict between New York Governor Cuomo and President Trump over the gravity of New York's situation.³⁰

The Chinese local governments were responsible for financing the mandatory test and quarantine of international travellers. In China, the ministry of finance allocated \$23.8bn (£17.5bn; €20bn) by May 2020 to support local government response.³¹ Since China has universal health coverage, the two social health insurance schemes paid treatment costs, while other costs were fully subsidised by the government. Similarly, the Thai government earmarked additional funding for free PCR tests for all suspected cases, personal protective equipment for specimen collection, and state quarantine for anyone with a positive result, regardless

of citizenship; treatment was fully covered by universal health coverage with no copayments. Though uninsured populations in the US were liable to pay for covid-19 treatment, the federal government paid doctors and hospitals for their care at Medicare reimbursement rates on condition that patients were not billed for the balance.³² Some insurance companies waived copayment for insured members.³³ The upsurge of demand and supply side constraints in New York State resulted in long queues and probably affected ability to access treatment, unlike in Thailand and China where everyone who needed treatment had access.

Governance and public communication

The Thai government established a Centre for Covid-19 Situation Administration to coordinate multisectoral actions. This whole government response was led by the prime minister.³⁴ Similarly, a whole government approach in China involved coordinated action by central and provincial governments.³⁵ Both countries used epidemic data and trends to inform policy responses; daily confirmed cases and deaths were publicly reported and risks communicated to gain citizens' trust and adherence to policy interventions. An international survey of public perceptions of government responses shows a high Chinese score (80.48 (SD 16.31) out of 100) and a much lower score in the US (50.57 (28.99)), though Thailand was not included.³⁶

The US media, particularly print journalism, emerged as the most used source of public health data on covid-19. They reported overwhelmed public hospitals, overflowing morgues, and difficulty obtaining testing.³⁷ The conflicting announcements between the New York governor and the city mayor reflected a longstanding rivalry that was manifest throughout the initial surge in covid-19 cases.³⁸ The city faced failure of governance on many fronts: lack of federal government support to expand laboratory capacity and identify community spread, a state authority that seemed to compete with city public health structures, and reluctance of the city's political leadership to take actions that would change daily life, resulting in greatly increased hardship, especially in low income communities. There was inconsistent messaging on wearing masks, incongruent communications on risk of infection, and insufficient communications on the proper use of disinfectant against virus.³⁹

By contrast, in both China and Thailand, strong and unified governance structures ensured consistent communications. For example, Thailand has no federal-state relationship and provincial governors were delegated full power for covid-19 management, with the municipality mayor a member of the provincial infectious disease control committee, chaired by the governor.

Effect of covid-19 on health services

In China, between January and June 2020, outpatient visits were 21.6% lower and admissions 16.6% lower than in the same period in 2019.⁴⁰ Decline in use of health services was also reported in Wuhan as a result of travel restrictions and longer prescriptions for drugs for non-communicable diseases. Though the number of cases in Thailand was within the capacity of the health delivery system, the coverage of fully immunised children fell slightly, from 83% in the first quarter of 2020 to 79.9% in the second quarter. There was no interruption of lifesaving interventions such as antiretroviral treatment and dialysis, but outpatient visits fell nationally and in Bangkok.

The high case numbers in New York State led to much more severe consequences. Deaths from covid-19 rose to 800 a day, and around 23 000 confirmed and probable deaths were recorded before transmission began to decline. A disproportionate number of deaths occurred in black and Latino populations, who are over-represented in the lowest socioeconomic groups.⁴¹ From 11 March to 2 May 2020, a total of 32 107 deaths were reported, 24 172 (75%) above the number expected in that period. Of these 24 172 deaths, 57% were in people with laboratory confirmed covid-19, 21% were associated with probable covid-19, and 22% were not directly linked to covid-19 but were probably the result of health system disruption.²² On 1 July 2020, there were 295 984 active cases in New York, which clearly overwhelmed the health delivery systems and the capacity to maintain other essential health services, though data are unavailable on the consequences. Emergency medical services in New York City faced unprecedented challenges in finding beds for patients and high levels of stress and fatigue.⁴² Surge clinics were set up to offload the emergency departments.⁴³

What can we learn?

Though the measures taken were similar across settings, large differences in the number of daily cases resulted from differ-

ences in timing of measures, coverage, and citizen adherence as well as in strength and unity of governance and leadership of multisectoral actions.

Effective government action at the early stage of the epidemic in China and Thailand successfully contained cases through synergies between public health and social interventions, and high levels of citizen adherence to personal protection. Evidence from other countries shows that effective and decisive leadership,⁴⁴ as well as transparency and accountability of decision makers, contributes to better containment.⁴⁵ The politicising of covid-19 and poor coordination between federal and state, and state and city governments impeded responses in the US compared with China and Thailand. Furthermore, universal health coverage in China and Thailand ensured full access to public health interventions and medical treatment.

Population adherence was a critical influence on the epidemic, and population and government attitudes and positions determined adherence. The US has much lower coverage of face masks than Thailand and China. The US libertarian values of emphasising personal liberty and disregarding official advice, and public discourse framing this public health measure as an infringement on personal liberty, meant the decision to wear a mask reflected a political position.

The rapid increase in virus spread and number of active cases significantly strained US healthcare, and US politics, leadership, and tense relations between states and federal government on managing covid-19 infections was reflected in the uncoordinated and ineffective responses in New York State. The experiences of these three settings show that timely and decisive policy decisions, effective and adequately funded public health and social measures, and citizen trust and adherence to these measures are critical elements of effective pandemic control.

Contributors and sources: The authors closely monitored and were involved in the covid-19 responses in China, Thailand, and New York State, USA. AM and QM have extensive experiences with health systems and policy. MB is a former New York City health commissioner. AM is the guarantor.

Competing interests: We have read and understood BMJ policy on declaration of interests and have no relevant interests to declare.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

This article is part of a collection launched at the Prince Mahidol Awards Conference (PMAC) in January 2021. Funding for the articles, including open access

fees, was provided by PMAC. *The BMJ* commissioned, peer reviewed, edited, and made the decision to publish these articles. David Harper and an expert panel that included PMAC advised on commissioning for the collection. Rachael Hinton and Kamran Abbasi were the lead editors for *The BMJ*.

Viroj Tangcharoensathien, senior adviser¹

Mary T Bassett, professor²

Qingyue Meng, professor³

Anne Mills, professor⁴

¹International Health Policy Program, Amphur Muang, Nonthaburi, Thailand

²Harvard University T H Chan School of Public Health, François-Xavier Bagnoud (FXB) Center for Health and Human Rights, Boston, Massachusetts, United States

³Peking University School of Public Health, Beijing, China

⁴Department of Public Health and Policy, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK

Correspondence to: V Tangcharoensathien viroj@ihpp.thaigov.net



This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: <http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/>.



OPEN ACCESS

- Worldometer. COVID-19 corona virus pandemic. 6 Jan 2021. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/?utm_campaign=homeAdvegas1
- European Observatory. 2020. COVID-19 health systems response monitor, cross country analysis. <https://analysis.covid19healthsystem.org/>
- Fisher D, Teo YY, Nabarro D. Assessing national performance in response to COVID-19. *Lancet* 2020;396:653-5. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31601-9
- WHO. 2020 Advice on the use of masks in the context of COVID-19. Interim guideline, 1 December 2020. <https://apps.who.int/iris/rest/bitstreams/1319378/retrieve>
- Chu DK, Akl EA, Duda S, Solo K, Yaacoub S, Schünemann HJ, et al. COVID-19 Systematic Urgent Review Group Effort (SURGE) study authors. Physical distancing, face masks, and eye protection to prevent person-to-person transmission of SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet* 2020;395:1973-87. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31142-9
- Cheng KK, Lam TH, Leung CC. Wearing face masks in the community during the COVID-19 pandemic: altruism and solidarity. *Lancet* 2020;395:181-1. Epub ahead of print. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30918-1
- Day M. Covid-19: identifying and isolating asymptomatic people helped eliminate virus in Italian village. *BMJ* 2020;368:m1165. doi:10.1136/bmj.m1165
- Day M. Covid-19: four fifths of cases are asymptomatic, China figures indicate. *BMJ* 2020;369:m1375. doi:10.1136/bmj.m1375
- Cheng VC, Wong SC, Chuang VW, et al. The role of community-wide wearing of face mask for control of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) epidemic due to SARS-CoV-2. *J Infect* 2020;81:107-14. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2020.04.024
- Chou R, Dana T, Jungbauer R, Weeks C. Update alert 4: masks for prevention of respiratory virus infections, including SARS-CoV-2, in health care and community settings. *Ann Intern Med* 2020;L20-1429. doi:10.7326/L20-1429
- WHO. 2020. Report of the WHO-China Joint Mission on Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). [https://www.who.int/publications-detail/report-of-the-who-china-joint-mission-on-coronavirus-disease-2019-\(covid-19\)](https://www.who.int/publications-detail/report-of-the-who-china-joint-mission-on-coronavirus-disease-2019-(covid-19))
- Wang J, Pan L, Tang S, Ji JS, Shi X. Mask use during COVID-19: A risk adjusted strategy. *Environ Pollut* 2020;266:115099. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115099
- Schünemann HJ, Akl EA, Chou R, et al. Use of facemasks during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet Respir Med* 2020;8:954-5; Epub ahead of print. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30352-0
- lamsirithaworn S, Chanachai K, Castellán D. Field epidemiology and one health: Thailand's experience. In: Yamada A, Kahn L, Kaplan B, Monath T, Woodall J, Conti L, eds. *Confronting emerging zoonoses*. Springer, 2014. doi:10.1007/978-4-431-55120-1_9
- Thompson CN, Baumgartner J, Pichardo C, et al. COVID-19 Outbreak - New York City, February 29-June 1, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2020;69:1725-9. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6946a2
- Mayor resisted drastic steps on virus. Then came backlash from his aids. *New York Times* 2020 Mar 16. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/01/nyregion/new-york-coronavirus-confirmed.html>
- New York City Test and Trace Corps. <https://www1.nyc.gov/site/coronavirus/get-tested/test-trace-corps.page>
- YouGov 2020 Thais most likely to wear facemasks in ASEAN. 2020. <https://th.yougov.com/en-th/news/2020/05/19/thais-most-likely-wear-facemasks-asean/>
- Buchholz K. Asians still most likely to wear face masks due to covid-19; Statista 2020. <https://www.statista.com/chart/21452/share-of-people-wearing-face-masks-per-country-covid-19/>
- McKinsey. In the US, people say their use of masks may endure. 1 Jul 2020 Survey. <https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/americas/survey-in-the-us-people-say-their-use-of-masks-may-endure>
- Katz J, Sanger-Katz M, Quealy K. A detailed map of who is wearing masks in the US. *New York Times* 2020 Jul 17. <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/17/upshot/coronavirus-face-mask-map.html>
- NYC COVID-19 Response Team. Preliminary estimate of excess mortality during the covid-19 outbreak, New York City, March 11-May 2, 2020. *MMWR* 2020;69:603-5.
- Chen S, Yang J, Yang W, Wang C, Bärnighausen T. COVID-19 control in China during mass population movements at New Year. *Lancet* 2020;395:764-6. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30421-9
- Gereffi G. What does the COVID-19 pandemic teach us about global value chains? The case of medical supplies. *J Int Business Policy* 2020;3:287-301. doi:10.1057/s42214-020-00062-w
- Li H, Lin H, Lian H, et al. 2020. The performance of Mobile Cabin Hospital in combatting COVID-19 in China. [Preprint.] *medRxiv* 2020.07.26.20162206. doi:10.1101/2020.07.26.20162206
- Marshall AI, Archer R, Witthayapipopsakul W, et al. Developing a Thai national critical-care allocation guideline during the COVID-19 pandemic: a rapid review and stakeholders' consultation. [Preprint.] 2 September 2020. <https://www.researchsquare.com/article/rs-69153/v1>
- Zucker HA, Adler KP, Berens DP, et al. Ventilator allocation guidelines. New York State task force on life and the law; 2015. https://www.health.ny.gov/regulations/task_force/reports_publications/docs/ventilator_guidelines.pdf

- 28 Macklin R. Covid-19: A view from New York. *Indian J Med Ethics* 2020;5(2):95-8. doi:10.20529/IJME.2020.038
- 29 Griffin KM, Karas MG, Ivascu NS, Lief L. Hospital preparedness for covid-19: a practical guide from a critical care perspective. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2020;201:1337-44. doi:10.1164/rccm.202004-1037CP
- 30 Weible CM, Nohrstedt D, Cairney P, et al. COVID-19 and the policy sciences: initial reactions and perspectives. *Policy Sci* 2020;53:225-241. doi:10.1007/s11077-020-09381-4
- 31 State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China. Fighting COVID-19. China in Action 2020. <http://www.scio.gov.cn/zfbps/ndhf/42312/Document/1682142/1682142.htm>
- 32 Armour S. Trump administration to pay hospitals to treat uninsured coronavirus patients. *Wall Street J* 2020. Apr 3. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-administration-plans-to-pay-hospitals-to-treat-uninsured-coronavirus-patients-11585927877>.
- 33 Simmons-Duffin S. Some insurers waive patients' share of costs for COVID-19 treatment. 2020. <https://www.wlrn.org/2020-03-30/some-insurers-waive-patients-share-of-costs-for-covid-19-treatment>
- 34 Patcharanarumol W, Issac A, Asgari-Jirhandeh N, et al. *COVID-19 Health System Response Monitor: Thailand*. World Health Organization Regional Office for South-East Asia, 2020.
- 35 WHO. Report of the WHO-China Joint Mission on Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). 2020. <https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf>
- 36 Lazarus JV, Ratzan S, Palayew A, et al. COVID-SCORE: A global survey to assess public perceptions of government responses to COVID-19 (COVID-SCORE-10). *PLoS One* 2020;15:e0240011. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0240011
- 37 Webber T, Hollingsworth H. Very dark couple of weeks: morgues and hospitals in US overflow. *CTV News* 2020 Dec 1. <https://www.ctvnews.ca/world/very-dark-couple-of-weeks-morgues-and-hospitals-in-u-s-overflow-1.5213196>
- 38 Reich MR. Pandemic governance in Japan and the United States: the control-tower metaphor. *Health Syst Reform* 2020;6:e1829314. doi:10.1080/23288604.2020.1829314
- 39 Wang Y, Hao H, Platt LS. Examining risk and crisis communications of government agencies and stakeholders during early-stages of COVID-19 on Twitter. *Comput Human Behav* 2021;114:106568. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2020.106568
- 40 China National Health Commission. Report on health services in China between January and June, 2020. <http://www.nhc.gov.cn/mohwsbwstjxxzx/s7967/202008/5f816f60d312486aaaa2fe060a5dba92.shtml>
- 41 Redefining vulnerability in the era of COVID-19. *Lancet* 2020;395:1089. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30757-1
- 42 Flores S, Gavin N, Romney ML, et al. COVID-19: New York City pandemic notes from the first 30 days. *Am J Emerg Med* 2020;38:1534-5. doi:10.1016/j.ajem.2020.04.056
- 43 Baugh JJ, Yun BJ, Searle E, et al. Creating a COVID-19 surge clinic to offload the emergency department. *Am J Emerg Med* 2020;38:1535-7. doi:10.1016/j.ajem.2020.04.057
- 44 Al Saidi AMO, Nur FA, Al-Mandhari AS, El Rabbat M, Hafeez A, Abubakar A. Decisive leadership is a necessity in the COVID-19 response. *Lancet* 2020;396:295-8. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31493-8
- 45 Forman R, Atun R, McKee M, Mossialos E. 12 Lessons learned from the management of the coronavirus pandemic. *Health Policy* 2020;124:577-80. doi:10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.05.008

Cite this as: *BMJ* 2021;372:n83
<http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n83>